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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

January 11, 2023
Conference Call
Board Members Participating:  Greg Szabo, Keri Clark, Lily Clifton, Brent Stark, Dennis Mathews and Nancy McDaniel.

Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Kim Moberg (Washington Council of the Blind), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225), and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington).
Ex-Officio Members Absent:  Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

January 11, 2023 – 6:00-6:45pm
Lily called the meeting to order at 6:00pm.  
Business Meeting:

Old Business:
· Approve board meeting minutes of June 10, 2022. Lily moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Dennis seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.
· Approve board meeting minutes of September 23, 2022. Lily moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Dennis seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.
· Approve board meeting minutes of November 18, 2022. Lily moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Dennis seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.
New Business:

Superintendent’s Report

Scott reviewed the following:  

· Scott reported the following:
· In December, members from the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) met with representatives from the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) to request assistance in helping school districts and Educational Service Districts (ESD) comply with RCW 72.40.060 and RCW 72.40.070.  These RCW’s require school districts and ESD’s to notify the Washington State School for the Blind when they have a blind or low vision student enroll in their district.  The state of Washington has a reporting system called “CEDARS” whereby this information could be captured.  OSPI is currently working to fix this issue.
· Also in December, interviews were conducted for the Coordinator of the Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) program.  Dr. Yue-Ting Siu was offered the position and will begin in mid-February.  “Ting” is very well known in the blind and low vision world and has written a book titled “Access Technology for Blind and Low Vision Accessibility”.  Ting will be working remotely and already has many plans in place to get the program up and running.  
· In December, Scott met with Tim Merlino, superintendent of the ESD 112. The ESD 112 has a childcare center on the WSSB campus that is needing some upgrades.  The ESD 112 has located a grant to assist with this, however, the WSSB would have to commit to having the daycare center on our campus for a minimum of 15 years.  Scott agreed to this as having the childcare center on campus provides our students the ability to explore work experience/career options by volunteering at the center. 
· Governor Inslee announced his budget and thankfully the WSSB received support for almost everything we requested.  The only area that we did not receive 100% support was in our request for five additional Outreach teachers (the Governor approved three of the five positions). This is the first step in the budget approval process; the next step is the House and Senate.  Scott has already been fielding questions from the House Policy Analyst regarding our requests.
· Scott hopes that the Board was able to watch the winter concert this year.  Scott commented on how proud the students were to perform and they all dressed up very nicely for the occasion.  Brent asked if the link to the concert was still available.  Janet will send the link to Brent.  Kim commented that they attempted to watch the concert, but the sound was not working.  Scott mentioned that we just purchased a new system and he will report the issue to our IT department.
· Scott had dinner with the students in one of the cottages in January.  Scott visits the cottages during the school year to connect with students.  The evening ended with Scott and the students singing songs around the piano and playing games.
· Scott reported that the new transition center was coming along nicely.  Scott has asked our current transition program students to plan an open house when the building is complete.  Scott anticipates that substantial completion will be done in April 2023.  Scott also offered to provide tours to any board member who would like to see the building.  

· Board meeting dates/times-2023-2024 school year
· Lily wanted to check in with the board to see if they had any feedback regarding Board meeting dates and times for the 2023-2024 school year.  Lily stated that this would not impact the remaining board meetings for this school year and would start in September 2023.  Lily felt that if we have meetings on a day other than Friday, board members would have the option of interacting with staff and students more easily than if the meetings were on Friday’s.
· Dennis remarked that another good reason to move the board meetings to a day other than Friday is that Scott attends the ESD 112 superintendent meetings that occur on Fridays.
· Keri didn’t anticipate any issues with being able to travel to Vancouver from Bellingham if we moved the days of the board meetings.  Keri also asked to verify that the two board meetings that are held in person each year are in September and June.  Scott said yes.  Keri also commented that we may want to have board members fly out later in the day, just in case a meeting goes long, so that board members have ample time to catch their flights home.

· Kim and Greg both commented that they liked the option of holding the board meetings on Thursday’s.  All agreed.
· Lily also asked if the Board would like to change the time of the evening meetings that take place in January and May.  Scott Hone commented that 6pm works great for him; Dennis and Marci agreed.  The May 4, 2022 meeting will begin at 6pm and all future evening meetings will begin at 6pm.
Committee Reports:
· Education Committee (Brent-Chair)

· Scott reported that we have identified the dates for our summer 2023 programs.  We will have our annual “Empower” Camp June 25-30; Youth Employment Solutions (YES) program in collaboration with the Department of Services for the Blind July 9-20; and Summer Institute July 24-27. In addition, meetings are occurring with DSB to discuss the possibility of holding another residential camp during the summer (Goalball Leadership camp) and the National Federation of the Blind is also planning a residential program (Braille Enrichment for Literacy and Learning). Marci commented that they have not yet determined the age group of participants yet.
· Buildings and Grounds Committee (Nancy-Chair)

· Scott reported the new accessible playground is complete.  Our Student Council is planning a ribbon cutting ceremony.  
· Management Committee (Lily-Chair)

· Lily reported that she and Scott had a great conversation in December regarding the next superintendent performance evaluation.  Lily said they are making some progress there.  
· Legislative Committee (Greg-Chair)

· Marci said they will be watching the House and Senate budgets and activity in the legislature.  
Miscellaneous:

· Nancy reported that she met a highly qualified person from Port Townsend who may be interested in applying for her seat on the board once she completes her term (summer 2023).  Nancy stated that this person is very influential and at an executive level.  Nancy met this person on a bus coming home from Seattle to Port Townsend.  Nancy will reach out to set up a meeting with her, this person and Scott to discuss board duties, etc.

· Keri reported that on a personal note, she recently got hired on with a Washington State agency that provides services to our aging and disabled population serving Island, San Juan, Skagit and Whatcom Counties. 
· Marci said she knows of a person who applied for a board position to represent Congressional District 1.  Lily stated that she hasn’t seen the application, but the Governor’s office did let her know we had an applicant.  Marci stated the persons name is Bennett Prows.  Lily remembers Bennett from the very first national convention she attended.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 6:45pm.  The next Board meeting will be held virtually on March 10, 2023 at 11am.
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_____________________________________
Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Superintendent’s Report – January 2023
Board Report, January 11, 2023

Each month I will provide a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office; I will also describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more detail, information, or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of blind and low vision youth throughout Washington state. 

November
November 21:
Participate in Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) Coordinator 
interviews

November 22-23:
Vacation

November 24-25:
Thanksgiving holiday

November 30:
Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) meeting-Olympia

Highlight

To close out November, I participated in a meeting at the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) as part of our efforts with WSDS. WSDS representatives from both WSSB and CDHY met with key staff at OSPI to discuss potential changes to student reporting mechanisms.  Such changes would require that districts specifically note anytime a student is identified with vision loss, hearing loss, or both. Such changes would allow districts and ESDs to remain in compliance with our RCWs (72.40.060/070) that require them to report to us the names of every child identified as blind/low vision, deaf/hard-of-hearing, or deafblind. We believe that having accurate and timely data about the whereabouts of all blind and low vision children in Washington will allow us to plan and provide appropriate and ample access to the services and supports blind and low vision children need and deserve. 

December

December 1:
Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) virtual Board meeting

December 1:
Meeting with Anne Baker, Human Resources Director regarding inclement weather policy

December 4:
Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC) annual fundraiser “Feel the Music”

December 5:
Meeting with Emergency Response Team to discuss updates to the Emergency Reference Guide and Safety Plan requirements

December 5:
Meeting with Washington State University (WSU) museum staff

December 7:
Attended Results Washington “Climate Focus Work and Report out for Project 3.1 Combating Climate Change

December 7:
Meeting with ESD 112 Superintendent, Tim Merlino

December 8:
Attend Vancouver Public Schools cabinet meeting

December 9:
Tour campus with Shelley Williams, Assistant Attorney General

December 12:
Participate in second round of interviews for CATT Coordinator position

December 13:
Meeting with Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance regarding CATT program and potential FEMA reimbursement

December 13:
OSPI update and collaboration webinar

December 13:
Attend state of Washington budget preview for Executive and Small Agency Cabinet

December 14:
Meeting with Lily Clifton, Board of Trustees Chair to discuss January Board meeting agenda

December 15:
Volunteer-serve dinner to parents, students, and volunteers prior to winter holiday concert (sponsored by the PFBC)

December 15:
Attend winter holiday concert

December 16:
Meeting with Washington Public Employees Association (WPEA) staff and Washington State Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) staff regarding possible legislation for teacher’s salary

December 16:
Attend staff and cabinet holiday reception (Governor’s executive residence)

December 20:
Meeting with Emily Coleman, Superintendent at the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired (TSBVI)

December 23-30:
Vacation

Highlight

December was a busy month for us at WSSB. We have been moving forward with our national search for the director of our new CATT program.  We narrowed the field of applicants to several highly qualified and experienced individuals from around the country.  We have completed interviews and made an offer.  Our offer has been accepted and we will be going public with our new hire soon (likely before our board meeting). I look forward to introducing you to our newest member of the team.

I recently met with Tim Merlino, Superintendent of ESD 112.  ESD 112 is our local ESD and we utilize them for a wide range of services and supports.  ESD 112 also happens to be the entity that operates the childcare program that is located in a separate building located between the Irwin building and Chapman Cottage.  Tim and the ESD are inquiring about our interest to continue the partnership that we have had as they are contemplating application for a grant to replace the current structure on our campus.  In order to be eligible for the grant, the ESD would need a 15-year commitment from us.  ESD 112 have been excellent partners.  While the childcare program is unique and separate from WSSB, it does provide constant exposure to WSSB from the participating public, allows for the opportunity for WSSB staff to have their children attend at this site, and allows for our students who may have a related vocational interest to explore the roles of childcare and preschool providers.

Governor Inslee announced his proposed budget.  His budget proposal included funding for our decision packages, both in general operating and capital requests.  This biennium we submitted requests for a library refresh, a track and field redo, short-term-stay space for parents, digital accessibility and equity, a few other minor campus projects, and an expansion of our outreach services to provide mentorship for new teachers, expanded assistive technology support, and support for students with Cortical Visual Impairment (CVI) and other complex needs. Please keep in mind that each of our requests must also be supported by members of the State House of Representatives and State Senate. 

Finally, I also had the wonderful opportunity to attend the Winter Concert that the WSSB music programs hosts each December.  The concert was filled with beautiful voices and our students playing a variety of instruments such as the drums, recorder, piano/keyboard, baritone saxophone, ukulele, accordion and more. I watched our students beam with pride while they sang, played, spoke, and entertained. It was an awesome show.  Thank you to our student performers, student supporters, staff, volunteers, parents and family members who attended, and our incredible music teacher, Dr. Benfield, for such a wonderful showcase of our talented students and their hard work. 

January

January 2:
BADIE meeting

January 4:
Dinner with students in Hall cottage

January 5:
COSB virtual Board meeting

January 9:
Meeting to discuss potential rental of WSSB facilities for the NFB Braille Enrichment for Literacy and Learning (BELL) Academy (summer 2023)

January 10:
Attend Governor Inslee’s State of the State Address and reception

January 11:
Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

Happy New Year!  I got to start of the year by having dinner with the youth who reside in Hall Cottage. I love every chance I get to get to develop deeper relationships with our students.  We had breakfast for dinner.  During my visit, I observed one student making pancakes, a skill she plans to practice at home.  Another student busily cracked dozens of eggs into a large bowl before whisking them into scrambled perfection.  She then cooked two batches of scrambled eggs, one with cheese and one without.  Another student set the table while a few other students and I sat around the piano together. The students in Hall Cottage were excellent hosts.  We sang together by the piano, talked about ways that WSSB could improve, and enjoyed a fulfilling dinner of eggs, sausage, pancakes, and oranges. The only downside to the evening was that we had to postpone our planned game of Braille UNO. I guess we will have to save that for next time.  Thank you to the cottage staff and the students of Hall Cottage for an excellent evening. 

Ongoing

WSSB Executive Cabinet meetings

WSSB Education Leadership meetings

WSSB Transition Building planning meetings

PFBC meetings

WA Executive Cabinet meetings

WA Education Sub-Cabinet meetings

Governor’s Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

NWABA Board meetings

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings
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